
Uganda

T
he Ugandan economy has witnessed
dramatic growth in the past two de-
cades, with gross domestic product

(GDP) rising at an average annual rate of
7.0 per cent from 1992 to 2011. It was the
third highest rate in sub-Saharan Africa
for the period, only surpassed by Equato-
rial Guinea (20.0 per cent) and Liberia
(10.0 per cent). This has been driven by
growth in the industry and services, with
value added for these sectors growing at
an average of 10.0 per cent and 8.0 per
cent between 1992 and 2011. It has been
underpinned by strong investment and ex-
port growth. Gross fixed capital formation
grew on average by 8.6 per cent per year
during the period and exports of goods
and services by 17.0 per cent. This growth
benefited from relative macroeconomic
and political stability, especially since the
end of the armed conflict in northern
Uganda in the mid-2000s. The African

Economic Outlook 2013 (AEO), pub-
lished jointly by the African Development
Bank and the Organisation for Economic
Co-operation and Development, notes

that growth has also been bolstered by
large inflows of official development as-
sistance (ODA), averaging 15.0 per cent
of gross national income from 1991 to
2010, as well as by a general policy of
openness to foreign investment and inter-
national trade.

This period has also seen important
changes in the structure of the Ugandan
economy. Agriculture, which in 1990 ac-
counted for 57.0 per cent of GDP, contrib-
uted only 23.0 per cent in 2011. In
contrast, industry and services have seen
their weight increase from 32.0 per cent
and 11.0 per cent respectively in 1990 to
51.0 per cent and 25.0 per cent in 2011.
However, these developments have not
made any significant change to the em-
ployment pattern. The latest estimates for
2009/10 showed that agriculture ac-
counted for 65.0 per cent of jobs, manu-
facturing 6.0 per cent and retail and
wholesale 10.0 per cent. These shares
have only changed marginally from the
65.0 per cent, 6.0 per cent and 12.0 per
cent, respectively, in 2002/03. Even
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KEY FACTS

Official name: Republic of Uganda

Head of State: President Yoweri
Kaguta Museveni (NRM) (since
1986; re-elected 18 Feb 2011)

Head of government: Prime Minister
Amama Mbabazi (from 24 May
2011)

Ruling party: National Resistance
Movement (NRM) (from 1999;
re-elected 2011)

Area: 236,036 square km

Population: 35.65 million (2012)*

Capital: Kampala

Official language: English

Currency: Ugandan shilling (Ush) =
100 cents

Exchange rate: Ush2,583.00 per
US$ (Jul 2013)

GDP per capita: US$589 (2012)*

GDP real growth: 2.57% (2012)*

GDP: US$21.00 billion (2012)*

Inflation: 14.13% (2012)*

Balance of trade: -US$2.38 billion
(2012)*

Annual FDI: US$796.94 million
(2011)

* estimated figure
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within agriculture, the move to commer-
cial farming and away from subsistence
agricultural activities has also been small.
The non-monetised agricultural sector, in-
cluding subsistence farming, still ac-
counted for 39.0 per cent of agricultural
value added in 2011, against 41.6 per cent
in 2001.

The natural resources sector has contin-
ued to play a prominent role, especially
primary commodities such as cocoa, cof-
fee, cotton, flowers, fish, tea and tobacco
as well as cement. These eight product
categories accounted for 40 per cent of to-
tal exports in 2011, although this share has
fallen sharply from 84 per cent in 1994.
The growing diversification of Uganda’s
export base towards non-traditional ex-
ports has also taken place within the re-
source sector, with the emergence of
activities that barely existed 20 years ago,
such as cement, flowers or fish-products.
However, the scope for more natural re-
source-based transformation appears lim-
ited. Thus, while Uganda has been able to
diversify production and export base of
primary commodities and enter new
higher value-added activities, such as fish
products, flowers or cement, there is no
reason to expect an acceleration in pro-
duction trends in these sectors. Moreover,
the contribution of these products to tax
revenues – and their contribution to gov-
ernment revenues – while difficult to es-
tablish, is likely to remain small.

The role of natural resources in Uganda,
however, is likely to change significantly
in the next decade, with the recent discov-
ery of oil in the Albertine Graben, in

western Uganda. The first discoveries of
commercially viable oil reserves were
made in 2006. Up to 20 major discoveries
of oil and gas reserves have been made
since then, amounting to 3.5 billion bar-
rels of oil equivalent as of 2012. In current
conditions, it is thought that production in
Uganda could reach a peak of 200,000
barrels per day (bpd) by 2020. Industry
experts estimate that this rate could be
maintained for about 10 years, with oil
production expected to remain commer-
cially viable for 25 to 50 years in total, de-
pending on technological developments
in the oil industry and whether additional
reserves are found.

While government wants to develop re-
fining capacities in the country as a first
step towards developing a national oil sec-
tor, the experience of other developing
countries suggests there is limited scope
in this sector. In fact, oil production could
actually dampen prospects for soft com-
modity sectors, if it eventually leads to an
appreciation of Uganda’s real exchange
rate and leads to Dutch Disease – whereby
the oil industry is so dominant that it leads
to a decline in manufacturing.

Oil revenue could lay the basis for struc-
tural transformation, by providing a
unique opportunity to push ahead infra-
structure investment in transport, energy,
agriculture or human development. Exist-
ing estimates of government revenue from
oil range around US$2 billion to US$3 bil-
lion per year during peak production. But
given the volatility of international mar-
kets and uncertainty over the exact vol-
ume of Uganda’s oil reserves, these

remain estimates. To give an idea, at cur-
rent prices, US$2 billion is three times the
government’s proposed budget for educa-
tion in 2013/14, and six times the health
budget. With current unit costs for road
construction in Uganda ranging between
US$750,000 and US$1 million per kilo-
metre, it could also serve to double
Uganda’s existing paved road network of
3,264km every year. Realising these
oil-dividends, however, will depend on
the government’s ability to address capac-
ity constraints and bottlenecks that cause
long delays in the completion of infra-
structure projects and high infrastructure
development costs in Uganda.

In any case, it will be several years be-
fore these investments are finalised and
start feeding into economy-wide produc-
tivity gains. It is important to note that oil
production is only expected to start in
2017 and to reach a commercial scale will
require investment to establish key oil
production and distribution infrastructure
in Uganda and the East Africa region.
This will include refinery capacity, pipe-
lines, road and rail transport and basic oil
development. Industry experts say this
could require between US$7 billion and
US$11 billion. Any delays in completing
these projects will likely push back the
start date for commercial oil production
and of the benefits it might generate in
government revenue and transforming
Uganda’s economy.

Human developments
Social developments have been mixed.
Data indicates children under five are eat-
ing better and there has been a sharp de-
cline in infant mortality rates. But there is
a worrying increase in maternal mortality
and HIV prevalence, as well as persistent
deficiencies in the Ugandan healthcare
system. Political debate in 2012 has been
dominated by the coming effects of oil
and a number of high-level corruption
cases implicating senior government offi-
cials. A case affecting the government’s
northern Uganda programme led several
donors to suspend development assistance
to the government.

The economy
Uganda saw a sharp slowdown in 2012
because of world economic troubles and
the government’s tight fiscal and mone-
tary policies. Real GDP growth was only
3.2 per cent for 2011/12. The Bank of
Uganda’s central bank rate reached 23.0
per cent in January 2012, and this pushed
commercial lending rates as high as 27.6
per cent for shilling-denominated loans.
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KEY INDICATORS Uganda

Unit 2008 2009 2010 2011 2012

Population m *32.04 *33.20 *30.66 *35.20 *35.65

Gross domestic product
(GDP) US$bn 14.60 15.80 17.00 16.80 *21.00

GDP per capita US$ 453 482 501 478 *589

GDP real growth % 9.5 7.2 5.9 6.7 *2.6

Inflation % 7.3 14.2 9.4 6.5 *14.1

Industrial output % change 6.4 5.2 5.8 – –

Agricultural output % change 9.1 3.5 0.3 – –

Exports (fob) (goods) US$m 2,687.8 2,987.7 2,164.0 2,576.2 *2,810.5

Imports (fob) (goods) US$m 3,980.2 3,787.3 4,540.4 5,254.9 *5,186.7

Balance of trade US$m -1,292.3 -799.7 -2,376.4 -2,678.6 *-2,376.3

Current account US$m -469.0 -451.1 -1,859.4 -2,275.8 *-2,285.0

Total reserves minust
gold US$m 2,300.6 2,994.5 2,838.3 2,614.4 *3,167.2

Foreign exchange US$m 2,300.4 2,769.3 2,617.5 2,386.9 *2,950.5

Exchange rate per US$ 1,720.40 2,030.30 2,117.60 2,410.17 2,625.30

* estimated figure



Public spending fell in real terms. While
helping to stabilise the economy, with in-
flation dropping from 25.7 per cent to 5.5
per cent between January and December,
these policies held back the economy.
Projected 2012 real growth of 4.4 per cent
is the slowest rate recorded since 2000.

National figures available for 2011/12
indicate the slowdown was particularly
intense for manufacturing, wholesale and
retail, financial services, and health and
education sectors, which registered nega-
tive growth rates of -1.8 per cent, -0.7 per
cent, -11.8 per cent, -20 per cent and -5.8
per cent, respectively. Construction and
food production, which both accounted
for more than 12 per cent of GDP in 2011,
performed poorly, reporting growth rates
of only 1.7 per cent and 1.0 per cent, down
from 7.8 per cent in 2010/11 for construc-
tion. Against this background, only cash
crop production and hotel and restaurant
services posted robust growth at the
mid-year stage. Cash crop value added
growth reaching 16.2 per cent on the back
of a strong rebound of coffee production.
Tourism grew by 20.6 per cent, driven by
an increase in international visitors, coin-
ciding with the nomination of Uganda as
the top global destination in 2012 by the
Lonely Planet guide. Despite the eco-
nomic slowdown in the first half of 2012,
third quarter GDP information released by
the Ugandan Bureau of Statistics indicate
a gradual recovery, driven mainly by a re-
bound in agriculture and services.

Looking forward, the AEO forecast pro-
jects GDP growth reaching 4.9 per cent in
2013 and 5.5 per cent in 2014, indicating a
slow, gradual recovery of the economy to-
wards the high growth rates attained dur-
ing the past decade. This forecast,
however, does not take into account the
impact that cuts in ODA could have if they
are maintained through 2013.

Economic recovery in 2013 should be
helped by better investment and consump-
tion, with the external sector continuing to
drag down growth prospects in the short
and medium term. Thus, the AEO fore-
casts that gross capital formation growth
will reach 14.1 per cent in 2013 and 14.6
per cent 2014, up from a projected 13.6
per cent rise for 2012. Consumption is ex-
pected to increase by 4.2 per cent in 2013
and 5.9 per cent in 2014. The trade deficit,
on the other hand, is expected to deterio-
rate, reaching 16.0 per cent of GDP in
2013 and 17.2 per cent in 2014, up from
14.9 per cent in the projection for 2012.
More worrying, the deterioration in the
trade balance is expected to be largely
driven by lower exports, forecast to fall by

2.7 per cent in 2013 and 3.1 per cent in
2014.

Average inflation is forecast to rise in
2013, reaching 10.2 per cent, then tailing
off to about 7.8 per cent in 2014, closer to
the Bank of Uganda core target of 5.0 per
cent. The budget deficit, on the other
hand, is projected to increase from the
current projection of 3.0 per cent of GDP
for 2012, to 4.9 per cent in 2013 and 6.2
per cent in 2014. However, these figures
do not take into account the impact that re-
cent cuts in budget support aid, which in
2011/12 accounted for 8.0 per cent of the
budget resource envelope, could have on
public finances.

The politics
Political tensions that followed the Febru-
ary 2011 presidential election abated in
2012. However, opposition parties contin-
ued to organise sporadic rallies around the
country, most notably in the capital,
Kampala, while the main opposition
leader, Kizza Besigye, of the Forum for
Democratic Change, remained under
house arrest for extended periods.

As in previous years, allegations of
large-scale corruption involving senior
politicians and government officials dom-
inate the Ugandan news. The most notable
of these cases in 2012 involved the alleged
theft of about US$20 million of develop-
ment assistance at the prime minister’s of-
fice. Originally intended for the Peace
Recovery and Development Plan for
northern Uganda, the funds were alleg-
edly diverted to the personal accounts of
staff in the prime minister’s office, the fi-
nance ministry and Bank of Uganda. Alle-
gations were made of the involvement of
senior government members. As a result
of this case, in November 2012 budget
support donors suspended aid to the
Ugandan government for a period of at
least six months. They demanded policy
actions to strengthen public financial
management systems to be implemented
by April 2013 as a condition for resuming
the aid, which for 2012/13 was projected
to reach US$281 million, including loans
and grants.

This has come on top of other
large-scale corruption cases unveiled in
2012, including pension and global fund
misappropriation scandals, and many oth-
ers over the past decade. Corruption is
now considered a major problem and an
obstacle to development. According to the
2012 East African Bribery Index by
Transparency International, Uganda had
the highest rate for requesting bribes.
Adding to the growing sense of

dissatisfaction, the 2012 Afrobarometer
report, based on surveys in a number of
countries, revealed that up to 74 per cent
of Ugandans think the country is going in
the wrong direction.

Risk assessment
Politics Fair
Economy Fair
Regional stability Fair

COUNTRY PROFILE

Historical profile
By the eighteenth century, the territory,
now known as Uganda, was occupied by
Nilotic peoples in the north – the Acholi
and Langi – and by Bantus and
Bagandas, from whom the country gets its
name, in the south.
1886–1890 The UK colonised Uganda.
1900 Bugunda in western Uganda be-
came an autonomous region with its own
constitutional monarchy.
1958 The UK allowed Uganda
self-government.
1962 Uganda became an independent
state within the Commonwealth.
1963 Uganda became a republic. Sir Ed-
ward Mutesa II, the King of Buganda, be-
came Uganda’s first president.
1966 Milton Obote, the defence minister,
seized power with the help of Colonel Idi
Amin, second-in-command of the army.
Obote repressed the Baganda and re-in-
tegrated Buganda.
1967 The constitutional role of kings was
abolished, along with federal system of
government.
1971 Obote was ousted by Idi Amin, who
expelled the large Asian (mainly Indian)
community and carried out purges in
which thousands died. Asians had owned
90 per cent of Uganda’s businesses and
the economy collapsed.
1979 Tanzania invaded Uganda, causing
Amin to flee to Saudi Arabia. Yusufu Lule
was briefly appointed president before be-
ing replaced by Godfrey Binaisa.
1980 Obote won the presidential election
and started to pursue liberal economic
policies to obtain aid from western do-
nors, and the economy began to improve.
1985 Ethnic feuding resulted in a coup
removing Obote from power.
1986 Yoweri Museveni came to power at
the head of the National Resistance
Movement (NRM), which had waged a
guerrilla war since 1981. He banned
multi-party politics, saying they led to eth-
nic fighting.
1996 President Museveni was elected
president for a five-year term.
1998 Uganda intervened in the Demo-
cratic Republic of Congo (DRC) on behalf
of the rebels who were opposed to the
Kabila government.
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2001 President Museveni was re-elected.
In legislative elections, the supporters of
the ‘No Party’ Movement – formerly the
NRM – secured a majority, although they
lost over 50 MPs, including 10 ministers.
President Museveni’s cabinet was headed
by incumbent Prime Minister Apolo
Nsimbabi. A peace agreement was signed
by Rwanda and Uganda in London.
2002 Over 400,000 people were evacu-
ated from villages in the northern
war-zone at risk of brutal attacks from the
Lord’s Resistance Army (LRA).
2003 The LRA announced a cease-fire,
but as attacks continued an all-out offen-
sive against the rebels was ordered. As
Uganda withdrew the last of its troops
from eastern DRC tens of thousands of
DRC civilians fleeing fighting in their own
country sought asylum in Uganda. Idi
Amin died in Saudi Arabia.
2004 LRA rebels killed around 200 peo-
ple at a camp for displaced persons in the
north. President Museveni retired from the
army at the rank of general. Faltering
peace talks between the government and
the LRA began.
2005 The constitution was amended, re-
moving the limit to presidential terms in
office, and multi-party politics were re-
stored. The International Criminal Court
(ICC) issued arrest warrants for five com-
manders of the LRA including its leader,
Joseph Kony. Opposition presidential
candidate, Kizza Besigye, was arrested af-
ter he returned from exile and was ac-
cused of terrorism and unlawful
possession of firearms. Uganda was or-
dered by the International Court of Justice
(ICJ) to pay compensation for rights
abuses and plundering the DRC during its
occupation in 2003.
2006 Besigye was bailed allowing him to
campaign in the presidential election,
which was won by Yoweri Museveni. Kizza
Besigye was acquitted of the charge
against him. A cease-fire was agreed be-
tween government forces and the LRA.
The UNHCR estimated that there were 1.5
million refugees of the long-running con-
flict in displacement camps in neighbour-
ing countries; within two months, over
300,000 had returned to their homes.
2007 Racial violence erupted in
Kampala, forcing police to protect Asian
businesses and a Hindu temple in a con-
flict over allowing a development within
an area of rain forest. Severe flooding
caused widespread damage in the
north-west.
2008 The LRA signed a permanent
cease-fire during talks in Juba, Sudan.
However, General Kony refused to sign
the peace deal saying he did not under-
stand the workings of the special court to
be set up to try rebels. Peace negotiations
resumed but broke down within weeks as

the government rejected Kony’s approach
for talks to resume. Interior minister,
Ruhaka Rugunda, said that after two years
of negotiations there was nothing more to
discuss and Kony should have signed the
peace agreement earlier. With the peace
talks stalled after arrest warrants for Jo-
seph Kony were not withdrawn (by the
ICC) as demanded by the LRA, a joint op-
eration against the LRA, based in the
Garamba region of the Democratic Re-
public of Congo (DRC), was launched by
the armies of Uganda, Sudan and DRC.
2009 The LRA called for a cease-fire,
which was rejected. The government an-
nounced that Uganda’s army had halted
its operations prematurely and had with-
drawn from DRC, due to political pressure
from DRC, but that the conflict with the
LRA continued. Famine in the north-west
around Arua district was declared with an
appeal for funds to feed the local popula-
tion. A law banning female genital mutila-
tion (circumcision) was introduced.
2010 Torrential rains on Mount Elgon
caused mudslides, near the eastern town
of Bududa, which killed at least 100 and
made over 5,000 people homeless. A
later decision was taken to remove
500,000 people from the area. Tradi-
tional tombs of Buganda kings, built
mostly of timber and reeds and which
were on the list of Unesco World Heritage
Sites, were destroyed by fire; a later deci-
sion was to rebuild the tombs. Uganda,
along with Tanzania and Ethiopia signed
an agreement to share the waters of the
River Nile. In the new deal the three na-
tions (out of five) that form the source of
the river, reserved more of the water for
themselves. Egypt and Sudan, which had
until then taken the greater share, ob-
jected but finally agreed after 13 years of
negotiations had failed to resolve the is-
sue earlier. Two bombs exploded in
Kampala during the Football World Cup
final, killing some 80 people. The Somali
Islamist militant group, al Shabab,
claimed responsibility. During the 15th AU
Summit meeting held in Kampala Presi-
dent Museveni said that the al Shabab
should be ‘swept out of Africa’. He called
for more AU troops to be sent to
Mogadishu. Three men who had been
resident in Kenya were charged with the
bombings and several others were later
arrested. The government ‘repossessed’
the Kingfisher oil field, near Lake Albert
Rift Basin, in a dispute with its original de-
velopers, Heritage Oil, over its refusal to
pay US$283 million in tax before selling
its assets to Tullow Oil. Of the people ac-
cused of the Kampala bombing, 18 were
released, although three were rearrested
and state prosecutors said that 17 others
would be tried on charges of terrorism,
murder and attempted murder. An

outbreak of yellow fever was confirmed in
the north, the first for some 40 years.
2011 Eight candidates took part in the
presidential election held in February. In-
cumbent, Yoweri Museveni (NRM), won
68.4 per cent of the vote and remained in
office for another term. His closest rival
Kizza Besigye (FDC) alleged fraud during
the election. In parliamentary elections
held at the same time, the ruling NRM
won an overwhelming majority of 263
seats (out of 375). Dr Besigye was ar-
rested in April as he attempted to join the
‘walk-to-work’ march protesting against
the rising cost of living, was followed by a
demonstration broken up by police up us-
ing tear gas and rubber bullets. Dr
Besigye was released and left the country
for hospital treatment in Kenya. In a fur-
ther demonstration, against the manner of
Dr Besigye’s arrest, two demonstrators
were reported to have been killed by po-
lice. In May police sprayed a pink liquid
on opposition leaders and protesters who
were heading towards Constitution
Square in Kampala to attend a rally. Pres-
ident Museveni was sworn in for his fourth
term in office in May; supporters of oppo-
sition leader Kizza Besigye stoned the con-
voy transporting dignitaries to the
ceremony. Police placed Besigye under
house arrest to prevent alleged mobilisa-
tion of his supporters during the opening
of parliament ceremony. President Yoweri
Museveni appointed Edward Ssekandi as
vice president and Amama Mbabazi as
prime minister. The trial of Thomas
Kwoyelo on 53 charges including murder
and hostage-taking began in July in
Uganda’s International Crimes Division
court in Gulu. He was the first LRA com-
mander to stand trial. Foreign affairs min-
ister, Sam Kutesa, and two other officials
resigned in October after being accused
of corruption.
2012 The government signed a produc-
tion agreement with Tullow Oil on 3 Feb-
ruary, which will allow a US$10 billion
investment in an oil pipeline and refinery.
The deal includes Tullow Oil selling
two-thirds of its interest in the Lake Albert
Rift Basin to the Chinese state oil com-
pany CNOOC and the French energy
company, Total. The agreement ends the
deadlock over future taxes and protects
companies from potential future losses if
the government alters tax laws. The au-
thorities announced the opening of a third
refugee camp to provide aid to those flee-
ing eastern Democratic Republic of
Congo (DRC). Around 100 people per
day had been crossing the border to es-
cape the violence that had erupted follow-
ing the chaotic DRC presidential elections
in November 2011. An outbreak of the
deadly Ebola virus, which killed 14 peo-
ple, was reported to have reached
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Kampala by 31 July. President Museveni
advised people to avoid personal contact
with one another. The outbreak was
brought under control by 1 August. On
16 November, following an audit report
into corruption published in October and
its own forensic audit, the UK government
announced that it had cut all aid to
Uganda. Denmark, Ireland, Norway and
Sweden had already cut their aid follow-
ing the audit report. Another outbreak of
Ebola was reported on 15 November, kill-
ing two members of a family. Uganda was
accused of supporting the March 23
Movement (M23) rebellion in the DRC
and in response, on 12 November, it
threatened to withdraw all of its troops de-
ployed on AU missions.
2013 Sections of legislation granting a
blanket amnesty to members of armed
groups who surrender under Uganda’s
Amnesty Act were reinstated in May. The
sections will remain in force for two years
with only top LRA commanders being inel-
igible for amnesty. The sections had been
allowed to lapse in May 2012 when inter-
nal affairs minister Hilary Onek an-
nounced that all rebels would have to go
through the courts and legal process with
the courts deciding whether or not to
proscecute or grant amnesty to indivuals
who appeared before them. Erias
Lukwago, mayor of Kampala and a critic
of President Museven said that he was
beaten by police and tear gas was thrown
into his car on 20 June. In a separate in-
cident, opposition leader Kizza Besigye
was arrested for holding an unsanctioned
rally. A bill passed on 6 August will effec-
tively ban all political discussion say crit-
ics. Under the bill any Ugandans wanting
to talk politics in groups of three or more
will have to apply for permission a week
in advance.

Political structure
Constitution
An elected constituent assembly drafted a
constitution which was promulgated on 8
October 1995. It retains the system of
non-party government.
In July 2005, the Ugandan parliament
voted for a constitutional amendment to
allow President Yoweri Museveni to stay
longer in office; he should stand down in
2006.
Form of state
Unitary republic
The executive
The president is elected for a five-year
term. The president appoints a prime min-
ister and a cabinet composed of represen-
tatives of a number of political parties.
National legislature
The unicameral Parliament of Uganda
has 319 members, comprising 215
elected constituency representatives, 79

district women representatives, 10
Uganda People’s Defence Forces (UPDF)
representatives, five youth representatives,
five representatives of disabled people
and five workers’ representatives. In addi-
tion there are 13 ex officio members.
Legal system
The legal system is based on English com-
mon law and the 1995 constitution.
Last elections
18 February 2011 (parliamentary); 18
February 2011 (presidential)
Results: Parliamentary: National Resis-
tance Movement (NRM) won 263 seats
(out of 375), Forum for Democratic
Change (FDC) 34, Democratic Party (DP)
12, Uganda People’s Party (UPP) 10,
Conservative Party (CP) one, Justice Fo-
rum (JF) one, Independents 43, represen-
tatives of the Uganda People’s Defence
Force 10.
Presidential: Yoweri Museveni (NRM) won
68.4 per cent of the vote, Kizza Besigye
(FDC) 26 per cent, Norbert Mao (DP) 1.9
per cent, and Olara Otunnu (Uganda
People’s Congress (UPC)) 1.6 per cent.
Turnout is 59.3 per cent.
Next elections
2016 (parliamentary); February 2016
(presidential).

Political parties
Ruling party
National Resistance Movement (NRM)
(from 1999; re-elected 2011)
Main opposition party
Forum for Democratic Change (FDC).

Population
35.65 million (2012)*
Approximately 50 per cent of the total
population is under 14 years of age.
Last census: September 2002:
24,442,084
Population density: 114 inhabitants per
square km. Urban population 13 per cent
(2010 Unicef).
Annual growth rate: 3.2 per cent,
1990–2010 (Unicef).
Internally Displaced Persons (IDP)
1.6 million (UNHCR 2004)
Ethnic make-up
There are over 20 ethnic groups of which
the Baganda, Banyankole and Basoga
are the largest. Approximately 99 per cent
of the population is of African descent
and 1 per cent European or Asian.
Religions
Christianity (71 per cent), traditional be-
liefs (13 per cent), Islam (5 per cent), oth-
ers (11 per cent).

Education
Unesco reported that a government’s ed-
ucation programme launched in 1997,
had successfully increased primary school
enrolment from 2.5 million in 1997 to
6.5 million in 2001. The programme

provided free primary education to four
children including orphaned and disabled
children from each household.
Primary school lasts for seven years and,
having successfully undertaken exams,
students then follow either an acedemic or
vocational secondary schooling.
Literacy rate: 69 per cent adult rate; 80
per cent youth rate (15–24) (Unesco
2005).
Compulsory years: None.
Enrolment rate: 74 per cent gross pri-
mary; 12 per cent gross secondary; of rel-
evant age groups, (including repeaters)
(World Bank).
Pupils per teacher: 35 in primary
schools.

Health
The lack of resources and an extreme de-
pendence on foreign aid has resulted in a
high infant and maternal mortality rate
and low immunisation coverage.
Improved water sources are available to
42 per cent of the population.
HIV/Aids
In 2005 there were an estimated 800,000
people living with HIV/Aids, with 100,000
new infections each year. Even though the
prevalence has been falling – down to 6
per cent in 2005 from the high of 30 per
cent in the early 1990s – those who are
developing Aids is increasing and putting
social and economic pressure on the
country’s resources. The number of peo-
ple living longer with HIV has been rising
due to anti-retroviral (ARV) drugs; there
are over 65,000 patients currently receiv-
ing ARV medication. Since the beginning
of the pandemic in Uganda, an estimated
one million people have died of Aids and
the government expects another to be
treating over 50,000 Aids suffers each
year.
Uganda was the first country in sub-Saha-
ran Africa to show a decrease in the num-
ber of HIV positive sufferers, due to an
extensive, long-term government initiative
to combat the spread of the disease (one
of the best instituted in Africa). UNAIDS
granted US$250 million (2001–06) for
government sponsored projects from the
Global Fund to fight HIV/Aids, Tuberculo-
sis and Malaria.
Rural areas have been badly hit with pro-
ductivity and output in the agricultural
sector significantly fallen as Aids has
taken its toll of workers and those that
curtail their time in the fields to care for
the sick.
In April 2005, US researchers upheld
findings of a 1997 Ugandan study that
claimed the Aids drug Nevirapine was
safe and effective. The use of the drug, to
limit HIV mother-to-child infection, was
embroiled in a politicised row in 2004
when it was claimed poor record keeping
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had invalidated the trial of the drug and
that is was unsafe and causing thousands
of severe side effects, including deaths.
A factory in Kampala, to open for produc-
tion by January 2008, will produce
three-in-one tablets of HIV/Aids
anti-retorviral and anti-malaria medica-
tion. Domestic production reduces the
need for and cost of imported drugs. Nev-
ertheless, national distribution remains the
largest impediment for healthworkers to
manage in a country where only 41 per
cent of HIV patients receive anti-retroviral
drugs. Uganda has cut its HIV/Aids infec-
tion rate from 30 per cent in the 1990s to
less than 10 per cent in 2007.
HIV prevalence: 4.1 per cent aged
15–49 in 2003 (World Bank)
Life expectancy: 49 years, 2004 (WHO
2006)
Fertility rate/Maternal mortality rate:
6.1 births per woman, 2010 (Unicef); ma-
ternal mortality rate 510 per 100,000 live
births (World Bank).
Birth rate/Death rate: 46.6 births and
17 deaths per 1,000 people (2003).
Child (under 5 years) mortality rate
(per 1,000): 69 per 1,000 live births
(WHO 2012); 38 per cent of children
aged under five are malnourished (World
Bank).
Head of population per physician: 0.08
physicians per 1,000 people, 2004
(WHO 2006)

Welfare
The distribution of income in Uganda is
less unequal than most countries in Africa,
with the richest 20 per cent of the country
owning 44.9 per cent of the national
wealth while the bottom 20 per cent earn-
ing 7.1 per cent of the country’s income.
Around 10 per cent of the rural popula-
tion lives under the national poverty line,
while around 40 per cent of the urban
population is classified as poor. The infor-
mal sector employs over 80 per cent of
the urban population, implying a high de-
gree of job insecurity and casual labour.

Main cities
Kampala (capital, estimated population
1.6 million in 2012), Gulu (255,067),
Lira (219,126), Kasese (108,328), Kitgum
(104,605), Jinja (100,238), Mbarara
(98,782), Mbale (83,302).

Languages spoken
KiSwahili, Luganda and Luo are widely
spoken.
Official language/s
English

Media
Press
The Media Council
(http://mediavisionsite.com) regulates and
censors information.

Dailies: The government publishes two
newspapers, Bukedde
(www.bukedde.co.ug) in Luganda and
The New Vision (www.newvision.co.ug) in
English. The Monitor (www.monitor.co.ug)
and Red Pepper (www.redpepper.ug) (a
tabloid) are independent and published in
English.
Weeklies: The government publishes
three regional newspapers, Orumuri
(www.orumuri.co.ug) Rupiny
(www.rupiny.co.ug) and Etop
(www.etop.co.ug) in local languages. All
daily newspapers have Sunday editions.
The Observer Weekly
(www.ugandaobserver.com) and Entatsi
(in Runyakitara) are independent. .
Business: Apart from daily newspaper
with business sections East African Busi-
ness Week (http://www.busiweek.com) is
based in Kampala.
Periodicals: In Luganda, Musizi is a Cath-
olic monthly publication.
Broadcasting
The Uganda Communications Commis-
sion (www.ucc.co.ug) is responsible for
the communications industry.
Radio: There has been a large expansion
of services with many private local radio
stations in operation. The public broad-
caster is the Uganda Broadcast Corpora-
tion (UBC), with a national FM network
with channels on Radio Uganda called
Blue, Red, Green and Butebo, which pro-
vide programmes in English, KiSwahili
and 20 local languages. Private stations
include 95N9 Touch FM (www.touch.fm)
and Arua One FM (www.aruaonefm.com)
and the women’s community radio Mama
FM (http://interconnec-
tion.org/umwa/community_radio.html).
Television: There are over a dozen chan-
nels broadcasting by terrestrial, cable and
satellite. The state-owned UBC television
service is a commercial service, broad-
castings mainly in English, KiSwahili and
Luganda. Most networks are pri-
vately-owned, including WBS Television
(www.wbs-tv.com), which is centred on
Kampala, as well as Multichoice, Nation
TV and Pulse TV; Nkabi Broadcasting Ser-
vices in based in Jinja. There are several
Christian channels including Record Tele-
vision Network, Top TV and Christian Life
Ministries. Foreign channels are provided
by Digital Satellite Television DSTV

Economy
Uganda has ample fertile land and good
rainfall so that agriculture is an important
contributor, at almost 25 per cent, to
GDP. Exports include coffee, tea, to-
bacco, vanilla beans and cut flowers and
fish (Nile perch and tilapia) and fish prod-
ucts. Produce for the domestic market in-
cludes cassava, potatoes, wheat,
vegetables and fruit, while livestock

produces beef and dairy, goat and poul-
try. Industry and manufacturing, which
constitutes a further 25 per cent of GDP,
includes light manufacturing of textiles
and clothes and consumer goods as well
as processed agricultural products. Heavy
industry includes cement production and
other building materials and hydroelec-
tricity. The service sector, dominated by
government services, constitutes around
50 per cent of GDP.
GDP growth has been consistently high
for several years and despite the global
economic crisis Uganda’s growth rate did
not fall below 7 per cent over the period
2007–09, although it did fall to 5.9 per
cent in 2010. High inflation has been a
long-term problem, averaging over 5 per
cent for most of 2000s. It peaked at 14.2
per cent in 2009, before falling back in
2010 to 9.4 per cent.
Remittances are an important resource,
not only for the immediate benefit of fami-
lies but also for the country. Remittances
from migrant workers amounted to
US$915 million (4.3 per cent of GDP) in
2010 and were estimated to have
reached US$937 million in 2011.
In 2011, the UN Human Development In-
dex (HDI) ranked Uganda 161 (out of
187) for national development in health,
education and income. Since 2000,
Uganda’s progress has grown to match
the improvement of other countries in
sub-Saharan Africa. In 2010, 50.7 per
cent of the population experienced at
least one indicator of poverty, while 28.7
per cent lived on less than the equivalent
of US$1.25 per day; the headcount pov-
erty rate was 72.3 per cent of the popula-
tion (2000–10).
In 2010, Uganda became an oil producer
when it opened the largest onshore field
in Africa, starting at 500–1,000 barrels
per day (bpd) rising to 10,000bpd in
2011 and expected to reach 150,000bpd
by 2015. In February 2012, the govern-
ment signed a production agreement with
the UK-based Tullow Oil (after it had sold
two-thirds of its interests in Uganda’s three
oil blocks to Total and CNOOC). The
three companies plan to invest up to
US$10 billion in an oil development pro-
ject in the Albertine rift basin around Lake
Albert, containing over an estimated 1 bil-
lion barrels of oil. Tullow estimated that
by 2018 Uganda could be producing
350,000bpd. Uganda has other natural
resources such as copper, cobalt, salt,
phosphate and limestone.
The first gold refinery in Uganda had
been opened in 2010, in Kampala, with a
capacity to produce 10kg of gold per
day. The US$1.5 million, Russian-owned
refinery will process gold from the Demo-
cratic Republic of Congo and other coun-
tries in the region.
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In 2010, following 13 years of failed ne-
gotiations over distribution of water rights
of the Nile River, a split occurred when
Tanzania, Uganda, Ethiopia and Rwanda
unilaterally demanded a more equitable
share. The original agreements had
shared 90 per cent between Egypt and
Sudan, leaving just 10 per cent to be
shared among the other nine countries of
East Africa. Uganda should benefit with
more water available for its arid northern
region.

External trade
Uganda is a member of the East African
Community (EAC) (with Burundi, Kenya,
Rwanda and Tanzania). The East African
Community Common Market Protocol
(EACMP) was launched on 1 July 2010,
which will lead to the free movement of
labour, capital, goods and services be-
tween member states as well as employ-
ment opportunities and easier flow of
investment capital. The signed protocol
now requires that legislation in all states
must be harmonised to conform to its ju-
risdiction. Uganda is also a member of
the Common Market for Eastern and
Southern Africa (Comesa), and operates a
free trade area with 13 of the 19 member
states.
With ample, fertile land and good rain-
falls agriculture provides the opportunity
to cultivate a number of cash crops, in-
cluding coffee (accounting for around 23
per cent of total agricultural exports), tea,
tobacco, vanilla, cotton and cut flowers
(flown to European markets within hours
of preparation). Industrial production is
progressively replacing imports of con-
struction materials, foodstuffs and house-
hold goods. Remittances are also an
important source of foreign exchange.
Uganda is a landlocked country and any
heavy or bulky exports must be transport
either by road or train to seaports to Tan-
zania or Kenya, each adding to a time
delay and an increase in the cost of
freight.
Imports
Principal imports are capital equipment,
vehicles, petroleum, chemicals and
pharmaceuticals, medical supplies and
cereals.
Main sources: India (20.9 per cent of to-
tal in 2012), China (11.3 per cent),
Kenya (9.8 per cent).
Exports
Principal exports are agricultural products,
coffee (typically 23 per cent), tea, cotton,
live animals, fish and fish products, horti-
cultural products and, from 2010,
petroleum.
Main destinations: Sudan (17.2 per cent
of total in 2012), Kenya (10.8 per cent),
DR of the Kongo (10.2 per cent).

Re-exports
Gold, diamonds, coltan and niobium,
mostly from neighbouring DRC.

Agriculture
Around 80 per cent of the population de-
rive their livelihood from agriculture. The
area under cultivation has only increased
by one-third over the last 30 years.The sit-
uation has been worsened by irregular
rainfall and climate change. This has
eroded the farmers’ confidence in apply-
ing improved technology to increase pro-
ductivity, resulting in crop and livestock
yields which have been ranked among the
lowest in the world. Agricultural develop-
ment is hampered by shortages of vital in-
puts, damage caused by civil war, low
producer prices and corrupt purchasing
bodies.
Uganda’s varied climate allows the pro-
duction of a wide range of produce.
Around 75 per cent of Uganda’s agricul-
tural output is made up of food crop pro-
duction, two-thirds of which is used for
subsistence. Maize is one of the main
food crops and is grown around Lake Vic-
toria as a cash crop. The fertility of Ugan-
dan land could make it a bread basket for
East Africa, particularly if the effects of pe-
riodic droughts are ameliorated by ade-
quate irrigation techniques.
Coffee is the main cash crop, providing
around 70 per cent of agricultural export
earnings. Most production is carried out
on a small-scale basis. Rehabilitation of
coffee holdings has been the main stimu-
lus to economic growth in recent years.
The government has encouraged planting
of clone coffee which yields in a shorter
period of around two years, is more dis-
ease resistant and gives higher yields.
The private sector controls over 90 per
cent of the coffee trade in Uganda.
Liberalisation of the coffee market has
meant that producers can sell coffee on
the open market to the highest bidder, al-
though the dismantling of state marketing
boards has meant that they are more vul-
nerable to price fluctuations and have to
deal with often unscrupulous middlemen.
The formation of co-operatives has be-
come a basis for reducing the adverse ef-
fects of liberalisation. There was concern
in 2007 that the economic partnership
agreement (EPA) between the EU and Af-
rica, Caribbean and Pacific developing
countries would have an adverse affect on
coffee growers if the EU did not remove
subsidies on its domestic coffee industries.
Around 15,000 coffee farmers are certi-
fied as organic growers, out of a total
number of one million growers. Uganda
mostly grows Robusta coffee.
Cotton was once an important cash crop,
but due to its labour intensiveness, rela-
tively high cost of production and a poor

marketing system, farmers looked towards
growing non-traditional cash crops which
have a readily available market. Cotton
growing is being revived in some eastern
areas, and production has been boosted
by reforms in agricultural pricing and
marketing regimes introduced in the
1990s. Sugar is grown on several vast es-
tates and production is creeping up after
collapsing completely in the early 1980s.
Tobacco and tea are also important cash
crops.
Exports of flowers increased by nearly 20
per cent in 2007 to a record US$32
million.
Uganda’s fishing industry is important,
both for domestic consumption and ex-
port. The annual catch is typically around
220,000 tonnes, 40 per cent of which is
exported. In 2004, the industry is esti-
mated to have added US$100 million or
six per cent to the nation’s economy.
The fisheries industry is mostly based on
inland capture fisheries from lakes Victo-
ria, Albert, Edward, George and Kyoga.
Lake Victoria is Uganda’s most important
fishery, supplying some 50 per cent of the
national catch. Nile perch obtained from
Lake Victoria alone amount to 110,000
tonnes and remains the largest fish export
item to the markets of Europe, Australia
and South-East Asia. Estimates of Lake
Kyoga put supplies at 30,000 tonnes, with
the nature of the fishery shifting from a
prolific Nile perch and tilapia fishery to in-
creased supplies of mukene.
Uganda is moderately forested with
around 30 per cent forest cover and an
additional 48 per cent of other wooded
land. The majority of timber production is
used in domestic fuel. There is a wide net-
work of protected areas, including 50
parks and nature reserves. A large pro-
portion of household energy needs are
met by fuelwood. The sector produces
sawnwood from local hardwood species
and much of industrial roundwood is used
for agricultural purposes. Paper is im-
ported in large quantities.

Industry and manufacturing
Industry accounts for around 21 per cent
of GDP. The industrial sector is has seen
relatively high levels of growth, particu-
larly in food processing, tobacco, bever-
ages, timber/paper and chemicals/soap.
Underutilisation of factory capacity and
lack of foreign exchange tend to inhibit
progress.
Other industries are textiles, cement, plas-
tics, steel, metal products and brewing.
Most of these are operating well below
capacity mainly due to shortages of im-
ported materials, spares and fuel, inade-
quate infrastructure and a lack of skilled
manpower.
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The building industry is hampered by a
lack of finance and skilled manpower and
most local building equipment factories
still produce at only 50 per cent of their
installed capacities. Consequently, many
finished products, such as cement, sani-
tary ware, plumbing pipes and glass are
imported.
The textile sector has failed to take advan-
tage of the US’s African Growth and Op-
portunity Act (AGOA), which gives the
textile industries from qualifying countries
like Uganda access to US markets. Manu-
facturers have been unable to raise ca-
pacity, so they cannot fulfill the demands
of US customers. The sector’s decline is
due to a fall in cotton producton, which
has been adversely affected by political
instability in the cotton-growing northern
regions.
Industrial production increased by 6.3 per
cent in 2003.

Tourism
Tourism is a growing sector with the gov-
ernment backing promotions and co-op-
erative developments to provide incentives
for the increasing number of visitors. In
2010, there were 1.3 million arrivals, of
which 946,000 were visitors to Uganda,
678,000 arrived from the African conti-
nent, 577,000 by road and 357,000
were visiting relatives and friends.
Visits to national parks by both foreigners
and residents grew from 110,092 in
2006 to 190,112 in 2010, of which
76,037 visits were to the Queen Elizabeth
National Park. The Bwindi Impenetrable
National Park, home of exceptional
biodiversity, and many endangered spe-
cies, including the mountain gorilla, and
the Rwenzori Mountain National Park are
included on Unesco’s World Heritage List,
along with the Tombs of Buganda Kings
(in Kasubi). These tombs were gutted by
fire in 2010, and while some restoration
of the surrounding buildings had, by
March 2012, been completed the central
mausoleum remained to be rebuilt.
In 2008 the governments of Democratic
Republic of Congo, Rwanda and Uganda
agreed to joint measures to protect the
mountain gorillas found within their
shared border regions. Tourists visiting the
area to view the endangered great apes
raise a combined US$5 million for the
countries concerned.
Travel and tourism contributed an aver-
age 7.8 per cent of GPD (2007–10), al-
though in 2011 they provided 9 per cent
of GDP; the industry provided an average
employment rate of 6.7 per cent
(2007–11), (419,850 jobs) although in
2011 it provided 7.8 per cent (522,600
jobs).
The ministry of tourism, wildlife and heri-
tage runs training schools to provide

professional skills for those working in the
industry, particularly hoteliers and restau-
rateurs. There is a full range of hotels and
(game) lodges, from luxury to budget.
In a move calculated to encourage tour-
ists, Kenya, Rwanda and Uganda an-
nounced in November 2013 a joint visa
scheme for tourists to take effect from 1
January 2014. The cost of the joint visa is
US$100; the current cost per visa is
US$50 each for Kenya and Uganda and
US$30 for Rwanda.

Environment
In 2008 the governments of Democratic
Republic of Congo, Rwanda and Uganda
agreed to joint measures to protect the
mountain gorillas found within their
shared border regions. Tourists visiting the
area to view the endangered great apes
raise a combined US$5 million for the
countries concerned. However, poaching
and civil strife have dropped the numbers
of gorillas to critically endangered levels,
so that a 10-year conservation project
which focuses of security and encouraging
local people to preserve the animals and
habitat is seen as the only hope for the
gorilla’s survival

Mining
Uganda has deposits of copper, cobalt
and iron ore, as well as less viable fields
of tungsten, beryl, columbo-tantalite,
gold, bismuth, tin, limestone and phos-
phates. Uganda’s mineral potential re-
mains untested due to very little
exploration to date.
The first gold refinery in Uganda was
opened in Kampala in May 2010, with a
capacity to produce 10kg of gold per
day. The US$1.5 million, Russian-owned
refinery will process gold from the Demo-
cratic Republic of Congo and other coun-
tries in the region.

Hydrocarbons
Up to 20 major discoveries of oil have
been made since 2006 so that by 2012
Uganda had some 3.5 billion barrels of
oil equivalent..
In 2009 UK-based oil companies Tullow
and Heritage had announced, in separate
statements, that they had located ‘world
class’ oil discoveries in the Lake Albert Rift
Basin in western Uganda, which could to-
tal over 400 million barrels of oil. The full
potential of the oil field may not be known
until 2012–13, following further
exploration.
Both companies announced they would
invest in a 500,000bpd oil pipeline to
Eldoret and then to Nairobi (Kenya). The
320km, Eldoret-Kampala oil pipeline is
schedule to begin construction in 2009.
Domestic oil will replace 114,000 tonnes
of imported petroleum products that are
currently transported by road and rail.

However in May, President Museveni, who
is against a pipeline that would carry only
crude oil (and not refined oil) and thereby
limit exports to crude oil, announced that
he had signed a co-operation agreement
with Iran, which would fund a new refin-
ery. This may lead to changes in the pipe-
line contract. The Italian energy company
Eni bought a 50 per cent share in two
Ugandan oil fields in 2009 from the Ca-
nadian Heritage oil exploration company.
Eni paid US$1.35 billion in cash with a
deferred payment of US$150 million. Oil
production, by Tullow Oil, starting at
500–1,000bpd had been expected to be-
gin in 2010, rising to 10,000bpd in 2011
and expected to reach 150,000bpd in
2015.

Energy
Total installed generating capacity was
313MW in 2006. Uganda relies on im-
ported oil for around 50 per cent of its
energy needs, the balance being provided
by hydroelectricity. Nalubaale (Owen
Falls) power station, operating since the
mid-1950s, and its Kiira extension supply
almost all of the electricity system’s capac-
ity. Less than five per cent of the popula-
tion has access to electricity, which due to
growing demand of 30–40MW per year,
has to be rationed. After being dogged by
controversy, a 250MW hydro-plant was
inaugurated at Bujagali in 2007 for com-
pletion in 2011–12. The scheme is a pub-
lic-private partnership with the
government, with World Bank assistance,
costing around US$750 million.

Financial markets
Stock exchange
Uganda Securities Exchange

Banking and insurance
Great efforts are being made to improve
efficiency in the banking sector, including
the placement of local banks under statu-
tory management. However, Uganda’s
banking sector remains weak. In recent
years, the Bank of Uganda’s (BoU) (cen-
tral bank) regulatory powers have been
insufficient, with reports that troubled
banks have failed to meet their reserve
requirements.
In an effort to reverse the situation, the
BoU increased the capital requirements of
all banks and was granted power to close
banks that failed to comply with a number
of regulations. As a result, the ratio of
non-performing loans to total assets has
fallen and banking system profitability has
improved. However, the BoU was forced
to seize control of the Uganda Commer-
cial Bank (UCB) after its privatisation due
to fraudulent behaviour by the buyer. In
2002, an 80 per cent stake in UCB was
sold to South Africa’s Standard Bank
Group.
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The government is planning to increase
the availability of credit to poor rural ar-
eas through micro-finance and a lighter
regulatory framework.
Central bank
Bank of Uganda
Main financial centre
Kampala

Time
GMT plus three hours

Geography
Uganda is a landlocked country in East
Africa, bordered by Sudan to the north,
the Democratic Republic of Congo (DCR)
to the west, Kenya to the east and
Rwanda, Tanzania and Lake Victoria to
the south.
The terrain is mainly plateau, stretching
northwards from Lake Victoria and declin-
ing gradually from around 1,500m to
900m towards the Sudan border. Moun-
tain ranges and volcanic hills ring the
country. The highest point at 5,110m is
Marherita Peak on snow-capped Mount
Stanley. Lakes, swampland and rivers oc-
cupy around 20 per cent of the country.
Lake Victoria occupies much of the
south-easten corner of Uganda, stradding
the borders with Kenya and Tanzania. In
the west the frontier with the DRC passes
through lakes Albert and Edward. The
White Nile rises in Lake Victoria and trav-
els north through Lakes Kyoga and Albert
towards Sudan.
Much of the country is savannah and
semi-desert, but there are equatorial for-
ests in the central zone.
Hemisphere
Straddles the equator

Climate
Equatorial, tempered by high altitude.
Temperatures are fairly constant through-
out the year, hottest months Decem-
ber–February, June–August, with daytime
range (in Kampala) of 27–29 degrees
Celsius (C) compared with an annual av-
erage of 26 degrees C (night-time aver-
age 16 degrees C). Heaviest rainfall
occurs March–May, October–November;
April is wettest month (average fall for
month 175 mm).

Dress codes
Lightweight clothing is advisable all year
round. Senior officials tend to wear suits,
local businessmen and government offi-
cials wear suits or safari suits. Light cotton
dresses, skirts and blouses or lightweight
suits are advised for women. A lightweight
raincoat may be needed at any time of
the year.

Entry requirements
Passports
Required by all, valid for six months from
date of arrival.

Visa
Required by all, except nationals of
COMESA and other countries listed on
www.ugandaembassy.com/visa.htm
(countries with reciprical visa-free entry).
In a move calculated to encourage tour-
ists, Kenya, Rwanda and Uganda an-
nounced in November 2013 a joint visa
scheme for tourists to take effect from 1
January 2014. The cost of the joint visa is
US$100; the current cost per visa is
US$50 each for Kenya and Uganda and
US$30 for Rwanda.
Currency advice/regulations
Import and export of local currency is pro-
hibited. There is no restriction on the im-
port of foreign currency, subject to
declaration on arrival, or on the export of
foreign currency up to the amount de-
clared on arrival.
Customs
Duty-free allowances are: one litre of spir-
its or wines, 500ml of perfume or toilet
water, 225 grammes of tobacco products.
Prohibited imports
Game trophies require special permit.

Health (for visitors)
Mandatory precautions
A valid international certificate of vaccina-
tion against cholera is required for entry
into and exit from Uganda. Vaccination
must have taken place not less than seven
days and no more than six months prior to
entering the country. A valid international
certificate of vaccination against yellow
fever is also required for visitors arriving
from infected areas; an outbreak was
confirmed in the north in December
2010. The certificate becomes valid 12
days after vaccination and lasts for 10
years.
Advisable precautions
There is a risk of malaria, typhoid is a risk
outside main towns. Normal precautions
for the tropics with regard to hygiene and
drinking water should be taken. Bilharzia
risk is present in the lakes and rivers and
visitors are advised to swim only in
well-maintained swimming pools. A mild
form of dysentery is common. Rabies is a
risk.
The Aids virus has reached epidemic pro-
portions and precautions should be taken,
including a travel kit with disposable sy-
ringe and needles. Any medicines re-
quired should be brought with the visitor
and accompanied by their original
packaging.
Medical facilities are limited and visitors
should have sufficient insurance to ensure
medical evacuation.

Hotels
Private and government-owned, variable
standard, but available in all main cen-
tres. Should be booked in advance.

Credit cards
Most car hire firms and travel agencies re-
fuse credit cards.

Public holidays (national)
Fixed dates
1 Jan (New Year’s Day), 26 Jan (Libera-
tion Day), 8 Mar (Women’s Day), 1 May
(Labour Day), 3 Jun (Martyrs Day), 9 Jun
(National Heroes Day), 9 Oct (Independ-
ence Day), 25–26 Dec (Christmas).
Variable dates
Good Friday, Easter Monday, Ascension
Day, Eid al Adha, Eid al Fitr.

Working hours
Banking
Mon–Fri: 0900–1400. Some bureaux de
change open Sat and Sun.
Business
Mon–Fri: 0830–1245, 1400–1700.
Government
Mon–Fri: 0830–1245, 1400–1700.
Shops
Mon–Fri: 0830–1700; Sat: 0900–1600.

Telecommunications
Postal services
Not very reliable.
Mobile/cell phones
GSM 900 services are available through-
out most of the country.

Electricity supply
240V AC, 50 cycles.

Social customs/useful tips
Appointments are essential for business
meetings. Ugandans have a less urgent
sense of time than Europeans, and ap-
pointments often run late, particularly if it
is raining.
The customary form of greeting is to
shake hands. Exchanging business cards
is an established ritual.
Visitors should remember that an increas-
ing number of Hindus and Muslims are
engaged in commerce and local advice
should be obtained if any entertainment is
planned. There are many local traditions,
but few will affect business visitors and
tourists.

Security
There are still areas of the country that are
not under secure government control. Re-
bel activity occasionally targets tourists,
and visitors are advised to check with lo-
cal embassies if they intend to travel away
from the main urban centres or main road
and rail routes. The government has
stepped up its campaign against
lawlessness.
Due to rebel raids, including activity spill-
ing over from neighbouring countries, vis-
itors are warned against travelling to
certain destinations, particularly the north-
ern and south-western regions, where the
Mountains of the Moon and several game
parks are located.
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Getting there
Air
National airline: The government holds
a 20 per cent in Victoria International Air-
lines, which has a limited number of
southern African routes.
International airport/s: Entebbe (EBB),
35km from Kampala; duty-free shop, res-
taurant, bank, post office, car hire.
Airport tax: None
Surface
Road: There is road access from neigh-
bouring countries, but the Sudanese bor-
der crossing is not open to general traffic.
There are daily bus services between Nai-
robi (Kenya) and Kampala.
Rail: There is a joint Kenyan-Ugandan rail
link between Nairobi and Kampala, but it
has been out of service for some time. Re-
vival of the line is in prospect following
transfer of control to a private company in
November 2006.
Water: There are ferry services across
Lake Victoria from Mwanza (Tanzania)
and Kisumu (Kenya).

Getting about
National transport
Road: Uganda has a road network of
around 35,000km. Most of the country is
served by dirt roads of varying quality, but
there are around 3,000km of surface
roads connecting the main towns. Many
major roads are in good condition.
Buses: Regular services scheduled include
Entebbe-Kampala (journey time: 30–45
minutes). There are services between most
main centres but they tend to be crowded.
An interstate bus service between
Kampala and Kigali (Rwanda) is fre-
quently suspended due to military activity.
Akamba Bus regularly travels between
Kampala and Nairobi (Kenya).
Rail: Two Uganda-Kenya railway agree-
ments were signed in April 2006. In
Uganda a concession agreement covers
the freight services of Uganda Railways
Corporation (URC), while an Interface
agreement covers matters common to the
Kenya freight and passenger concession
and the Uganda freight concession. The
Rift Valley Railways Consortium (RVRC)
will invest US$15 million over the first five
years and a further US$75 million over
the remainder of the agreement in
Uganda and US$45 and US$300 million
respectively in Kenya.
Water: Some freight and passenger trans-
port is available on Lake Victoria.
City transport
Taxis: Available at airport and in
Kampala at hotels, the railway station,
main park and near major office blocks.
The drive from Entebbe airport to
Kampala city centre takes 45 minutes.

Matatus (public taxis) are available within
Kampala, its suburbs and in all major
towns.
Car hire
Car hire is expensive. Services are avail-
able, mainly with driver, from a number of
rental firms, and through independent taxi
drivers. Driving is on the left. A valid inter-
national driving licence is required.

BUSINESS DIRECTORY
The addresses listed below are a selection
only. While World of Information makes
every endeavour to check these ad-
dresses, we cannot guarantee that
changes have not been made, especially
to telephone numbers and area codes.
We would welcome any corrections.

Telephone area codes
The international direct dialling (IDD)
code for Uganda is +256, followed by
area code:
Entebbe 42 Lugazi 44
Fort Portal 483 Masaka 481
Jinja 43 Mbale 45
Kampala 41 Mbarara 485
Kasese 483 Tororo 45

Useful telephone numbers
Ambulance, fire, police: 999
Directory enquiries: 901
International hospital: 340-531, 345-768

Chambers of Commerce
Uganda National Chamber of Commerce
and Industry, PO Box 3809, Kampala (tel:
225-8791; fax: 225-8793; e-mail:
uncci@uol.co.ug).

Banking
Allied Bank International Uganda Ltd, PO
Box 2750, 45 Jinja Road, Kampala (tel:
223-6535; fax: 223-0902; e-mail: al-
lied@alliedbank.co.ug).

Bank of Baroda (Uganda) Ltd, PO Box
7197, 18 Kampala Road, Kampala (tel:
223-3680; fax: 225-8263; e-mail:
bobho@spacenet.co.ug).

Barclays Bank of Uganda Ltd, PO Box
7101, 16 Kampala Road, Kampala (tel:
223-0972; fax: 225-9467; e-mail:
uganda.barclays@barclays.com).

Cairo International Bank Ltd, PO Box
7052, 30 Kampala Road, Kampala (tel:
223-0136; fax: 223-0130; e-mail:
cib@spacenetuganda.com).

Centenary Rural Development Bank Ltd,
PO Box 1892, 7 Entebbe Road, Kampala
(tel: 225-1276; fax: 225-1273; e-mail:
info@centenarybank.co.ug).

Citibank Uganda Ltd, PO Box 7505, Cen-
tre Court, 4 Ternan Avenue, Nakasero,
Kampala (tel: 234-0625; fax: 234-0624).

Crane Bank Ltd, PO Box 22572, 38
Kampala Road, Kampala (tel: 234-5345;

fax: 223-1578; e-mail:
cranebank@cranebanklimited.com).

Diamond Trust Bank (U) Ltd, PO Box
7155, 17/19 Kampala Rd, Kampala (tel:
225-9331; fax: 324-2286; e-mail:
dtbu@spacenetuganda.com).

East African Development Bank, PO Box
7128, 4 Nile Avenue, Kampala (tel:
223-0021; fax: 225-9763; e-mail:
dg@eadb.org).

Nile Bank Ltd, PO Box 2834, Spear
House, 22 Jinja Road, Kampala (tel:
234-6904; fax: 225-7779; e-mail: com-
ments@nilebank.co.ug).

Orient Bank Limited, PO Box 3072, 6
Kampala Road, Kampala (tel: 223-6012;
fax: 234-8039; e-mail: mail@ori-
ent-bank.com).

Stanbic Bank Uganda Ltd, PO Box 7131,
45 Kampala Road, Kampala (tel:
223-1151; fax: 223-1116).

Standard Chartered Bank Uganda Ltd,
PO Box 7111, 5 Speke Road, Kampala
(tel: 225-8211; fax: 223-1473; e-mail:
scb.uganda@standardchartered.com).

Tropical Africa Bank Ltd, PO Box 7292,
27 Kampala Road, Kampala (tel:
223-2857; fax: 221-2296; e-mail:
admin@trafbank.com).

Central bank
Bank of Uganda, PO Box 7120, 37–43
Kampala Rd, Kampala (tel: 258-441; fax:
230-878; e-mail: info@boa.or.ug).

Stock exchange
Uganda Securities Exchange,
www.use.or.ug

Travel information
Automobile Association of Uganda, 39
William Street, PO Box 10542, Kampala
(tel: 225-0814; fax: 234-1245; e-mail:
aau@africaonline.co.ug).

Eagle Aviation, Adam House, 11 Portal
Avenue, PO Box 7392, Kampala (tel:
234-4292; fax: 234-4501;

e-mail: admin@flyeagleuganda.com).

East African Airlines, Pan Africa House, 3
Kimathi Avenue, PO Box 2389, Kampala
(tel: 226-0625; fax: 234-9875;

e-mail: info@flyeastafrican.com).

Uganda Wildlife Authority, 7 Kira Road,
PO Box 3530, Kampala; (tel: 234-6287;
fax: 234-6291; e-mail: uwa@uwa.or.ug).

Ministry of tourism
Ministry of Tourism, Trade and Industry,
Farmers House, Parliament Avenue, PO
Box 7103, Kampala (tel: 234-3947; fax:
234-7286; e-mail: mintrade@mtti.co.ug).

National tourist organisation offices
Tourism Uganda, 13/15 Kimathi Avenue,
Impala House, P.O.Box 7211, Kampala



(tel: 234-2196; fax: 234-2188; e-mail:
utb@visituganda.com).

Ministries
Ministry of Education and Sports, 17/19
Hannington Rd, PO Box 7063, Kampala
(tel: 223-4451; fax: 223-44920; e-mail:
pro@education.go.ug).

Ministry of Energy and Mineral Develop-
ment, Amber House, 29-32 Kampala
Road, PO Box 7270, Kampala (tel:
232-3355;fax: 223-0220; e-mail:
psmemd@energy.go.ug).

Ministry of Finance, Planning and Eco-
nomic Development, 2/12 Apollo
Kaggwa Road, PO Box 8147, Kampala
(tel: 270-7000; fax: 223-0163; e-mail:
webmaster@finance.go.ug).

Ministry of Foreign Affairs, Parliament
Building, PO Box 7048, Kampala (tel:
225-7525; fax: 225-6722; e-mail:
mofa@starcom.co.ug).

Ministry of Gender, Labour and Social
Development, Simbamanyo House, 2
Lumumba Avenue, PO Box 7136 ,
Kampala (tel: 234-7854; fax: 225-6374;
e-mail: ps@mglsd.go.ug).

Ministry of Health, 6 Lourdel Road, PO
Box 7272, Wandegeya, Kampala (tel:
234-0884; fax: 234-0887; e-mail:
info@health.go.ug).

Ministry of Justice and Constitutional Af-
fairs, 1 Parliament Avenue, PO Box 7183,
Kampala (tel: 223-0538; fax: 225-4829;
e-mail: info@justice.go.ug).

Ministry of Local Government, 1
Pilkington Road, PO Box 7037, Kampala
(tel: 234-1224; fax: 225-8127; e-mail:
info@molg.go.ug).

Ministry of Public Service, 12 Nakasero
Hill Road, PO Box 7003, Kampala (tel:
225-5651; fax: 225-5643; e-mail:
ps@publicservice.go.ug).

Ministry of Water, Lands and Environ-
ment, Century House, Parliament Avenue,
PO Box 7096, Kampala (tel: 234-2931;
fax: 223-0891; e-mail:
mwle@mwle.go.ug).

Other useful addresses
British High Commission, Commercial
Section, 120/12 Parliament Avenue, PO
Box 7070, Kampala (tel: 225-7301; fax:
225-7304).

Civil Aviation Authority, PO Box 5536,
Kampala (tel: 225-6874; fax: 225-6807).

Export Policy Analysis and Development
Unit (EPADU), Impala House, PO Box
10951, Kampala (tel: 223-1390; fax:
223-1329).

Nile International Conference Centre, PO
Box 3496, Kampala (tel: 225-8619; fax:
225-9130).

Privatisation Unit, Ministry of Finance and
Economic Planning, IPS Building, 6th
Floor, 14 Parliament Avenue, PO Box
10944, Kampala (tel: 225-6467; fax:
225-9997; e-mail: pmu@imul.com).

LRA incident tracker
http://www.lracrisistracker.com/

Public Enterprise Reform and Divestiture,
IPS Building, PO Box 10944, Kampala
(tel: 225-6467; fax: 225-9997).

Uganda Development Corporation, UDC
Building, Parliament Avenue, PO Box
7042, Kampala (tel: 223-4383; fax:
224-1588).

Uganda Investment Authority, 28
Kampala Road, PO Box 7418, Kampala
(tel: 225-1562; fax: 224-2903; e-mail:
info@ugandainvest.com).

Uganda Railway Corporation, PO Box
7150, Kampala (tel: 225-8051; fax:
244-405).

Uganda Tea Corporation Ltd, Kasaku Es-
tate, Jinja-Kampala Rd, PO Box 8955,
Lugazi (tel: 48-230/45; fax: 223-0698).

Ugandan Embassy (US), 5911 16th
Street, NW, Washington DC 20011 (tel:
(+1-202) 726-7100; fax: (+1-202)
726-1727; e-mail: ugembassy@
aol.com).

Internet sites
Africa Business Network: www.ifc.org/abn

African Development Bank: www.afdb.org

Africa Online: www.africaonline.com

AllAfrica.com: http://allafrica.com

Mbendi AfroPaedia (information on com-
panies, countries, industries and stock ex-
changes in Africa): http://mbendi.co.za
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